### **CYPE(6)-02-23 – Paper to note 2**



Russell George MS Chair, Health and Social Care Committee SeneddHealth@senedd.wales

Dyddiad / Date: 5 January 2023

Dear Russell George MS

### Care Inspectorate Wales evidence session - 30 November 2022

Thank you for inviting Care Inspectorate Wales (CIW) to take part in the Health and Social Care Committee's horizon scanning session to explore key issues affecting social care and social services.

As set out in your letter of 8 December 2022, please find attached further information which I trust will be of assistance to the Committee:

1. The process followed by local authorities on receipt of CIW care reports of children's homes, and whether CIW receive any feedback on actions taken as a result of our reports.

We would expect every local authority children's services to be well sighted on all children looked after, whether they are being cared for locally or out of county. There are statutory duties on social services to do this. In addition, the local authority is a Corporate Parent and as such the Corporate Parenting Board should scrutinise performance of all aspects of children's services.

When we carry out inspection activity of a local authority, whilst we cannot dictate how the local authority disseminates the report, our published code of practice for review of social services states: "The inspection report will be published to our website within 25 working days of receipt of the local authority's comments. The local authority will be expected to present the report to elected members and subject the report to public scrutiny through a formal and open committee meeting at the earliest opportunity. An invite should also be extended to CIW to attend the meeting"

Arolygiaeth Gofal Cymru (AGC) Swyddfa Merthyr Tudful Llywodraeth Cymru Adeiladau'r Llywodraeth Parc Busness Rhydycar Merthyr Tudful CF48 1UZ www.arolygiaethgofal.cymru

0300 7900 126

⊠ciw@gov.wales

Care Inspectorate Wales (CIW)

Merthyr Tydfil Office

Welsh Government
Government Buildings
Rhydycar Business Park

Merthyr Tydfil

CF48 1UZ

www.careinspectorate.wales

Rydym yn croesawu derbyn gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg. Byddwn yn ateb gohebiaeth a dderbynnir yn Gymraeg yn Gymraeg ac ni fydd gohebu yn Gymraeg yn arwain at oedi.

We will always follow up on the areas for improvement identified in our inspection reports. How we do this will depend on the balance of strengths and areas for improvement as well as the seriousness of issues we identified. If we identify serious or serious and significant issues, we will closely monitor progress and may carry out a follow up inspection. We are currently revising our code of practice and are happy to share it with the committee once this is finalised.

In relation to inspection reports on registered care homes for children, we share these with the local authority where the care home is located and with Children's Commissioning Consortium Cymru (4Cs). CIW's senior manager for the children's services inspection team meets regularly with 4Cs manager and more generally we have regular meetings with local authority commissioners to share intelligence and concerns about regulated services. We are unable to comment on issues taken by individual local authorities as this varies across Wales.

#### 2. CIW data tool

On 1 March 2022, CIW launched an interactive tool providing information on the number and geographical spread of care home services, domiciliary support services and childcare and play services across Wales. It includes a breakdown and mapping of the number of places available, the main operating language and any enforcement activity at a local authority or local health board level. The information is updated monthly. The data tool is available on the CIW website via the following link: Data Tool | Care Inspectorate Wales.

# 3. Details of the work being undertaken to improve leadership and management in the social care sector

We know it is rare for social care services and local authority social services to fail when there is strong and effective leadership and management. A vital aspect of leadership is establishing a positive culture. Therefore, we have been working with Social Care Wales (SCW) and the Social Care Institute of Excellence (SCIE) to look at the evidence on the core components of positive cultures. Alongside this we are working with SCW to promote the model of Compassionate Leadership which is being adopted by health and care services across Wales.

I have enclosed examples of positive practice shared by our inspectors illustrating how little things can make a big difference to people's lives.

### 4. Adult safeguarding referrals

Unfortunately, we are unable to provide details of the types and themes of safeguarding referrals being managed by local authorities. CIW is only directly involved in a small number of these, where they relate to safeguarding concerns in a regulated service.

Last year, local authorities were reporting an increase in safeguarding which may have been in part due to the opening up of society as COVID-19 restrictions relaxed. Reports of adults at risk of harm or abuse can come from many sources and may include issues such as unsafe hospital discharge, excessive waits for an ambulance or domestic abuse.

Thank you for giving CIW the opportunity to share this additional information with the Committee. I hope the information is helpful in informing the Committee's work but please do not hesitate to contact us if we can be of further assistance.

Yours sincerely

Gillian Baranski

**Chief Inspector** 

Care Inspectorate Wales



## Positive practice examples – it's the little things

The following examples, shared by CIW inspectors, are testament to the daily work of care professionals working in the services we inspect.

- 1. The domiciliary support service providing care and support for people in supported living, who has a creative approach to engaging people with complex needs in activities by setting up a social enterprise scheme to grow and sell produce whilst learning on a practical level about environmental matters.
- 2. A care home that, during Covid, converted a vacant bedroom into a model railway for two people who loved that sort of thing complete with paper-mâché mountains, farms and rivers etc. It was amazing.
- 3. A manager who took a lady, who was living with advanced dementia, to her granddaughters wedding, in her own time. The staff and the family made sure the lady had something nice to wear and had her hair done. I was told it meant such a lot to the family and made the day special.
- 4. I was inspecting a supported living service on Monday and they showed me their new E:Care Planning system. A really nice feature is the video recording system, which they use in reviews. The review can take place as normal and everyone can discuss the plans and outcomes and at the end they add a video clip. In this case it was a young person who attends a voluntary job and the video showed him in the workshop doing his thing. What I enjoyed was the interactions he was having with people and the smile on his face. The simple 30 second clip made all the talking points real for him.
- 5. I saw a man of Chinese origin being cared for in a local home, the staff had worked with the family to create a poster with day-to-day Chinese phrases, such as, "would you like a drink?" that staff were using with him. The family said this had helped him to settle into the home.
- 6. I saw a lady in a residential home who was Welsh first language, her personal plan was detailed and said she liked to listen to Radio Cymru in the afternoon and appreciated her own space. I saw she had an armchair in a quiet corner and was happily listening to the radio.
- 7. I saw a person who had not been able to attend their mother's funeral during the pandemic. The home had purchased a bench in the garden and flower pots in her mother's memory. The person appreciated this and said it helped them grieve.
- 8. In one care home people living with dementia help with the gardening, also, there is an old car outside that people can "tinker" with.
- 9. A person with learning disabilities who uses parts from old wheelchairs to make new and useable ones. These are then transported to Africa. The staff made it



- possible for him to travel to where the wheelchairs were sent and was able to see how they were used. It was his first time travelling overseas.
- 10. Staff being cheerful, and despite having their own problems, leaving these at home in order to make a positive difference to the lives of people they care for in the home. (This was an observation of a person living in a care home).
- 11. Staff having time to listen and hold a hand.
- 12. A 'cwtch' or hug, and staff members going around to say 'nos da/ good night' before they go off shift.
- 13. People with dementia supported to go into the community, with one care home helping people to go to a singing group every week. When this is not possible, impromptu choir practice and singing throughout the home.
- 14. Helping people stay in touch with families, making sure the home phone is answered and people get to speak to their loved ones when they want.
- 15. Helping people to maintain independence and not prevent some activities through over risk assessing. For example, one care home has a kettle and hot drink making facilities available in large kitchenette / dining areas where people make themselves or their visitors a drink.
- 16. Family members able to have a meal with their loved one.
- 17. People and their life experience valued. For example, one person helped a trainee chef so they could improve the gravy, which in turn pleased everyone in the home.
- 18. People helped to follow their own interest, with an example of one person supported to purchase art materials so they could continue their passion of watercolour painting. The resulting art was then displayed.
- 19. Staff doing something 'daft' like wearing a pink sparkly wig, promoting smiles and conversation.
- 20. "The bag lady", a well-being coordinator visiting every single person in the morning with her special bag of 'goodies', bringing a nice snack or useful gift such as a packet of tissues, but more importantly, five minutes of joy, that everyone talks about and looks forward to.
- 21. Younger people assisted to access the community and take up challenges such as the Duke of Edinburgh Award.
- 22. A phone call to someone who is waiting for their care worker to visit them in their own home, to let them know they may be five minutes late.



- 23. People receiving care in their own homes receive a schedule/ rota, showing who will be supporting them during the coming week.
- 24. People or their families always being able to contact a manager, we were told by one person about a domiciliary support manager "They're brilliant, you can pick up the phone and they will always answer."
- 25. A person receiving a weekly Welsh language magazine and staff from very different cultural backgrounds giving Welsh a go with the odd word, 'dim siarad Cymraeg' went down well.
- 26. Personalised musical playlists that family/friends have helped put together that support really positive interaction and conversation starters.
- 27. Lifestyle teams recreated missed experiences -e.g. one lady had never experienced the Ballet the team recreated the event on the big screen in their cinema room and she received a proper invite and people dressed up to attend.
- 28. Breakfast club Chef cooks fresh to order in the community kitchen gives that full greasy spoon café experience.
- 29. Staff with a talent such as music and singing breaking into song for people in the lounge (operatic) it was very impressive.
- 30. Staff recognising someone's loss of a parent and that person being able to plant a rose in the garden and have a memorial bench she can use in her own garden.
- 31. Care workers having meals with residents some residents started lunch being assisted to eat however by the end of the meal were managing to do this themselves.
- 32. Residents being part of the upkeep of the home- folding laundry, washing dishes, dusting and polishing- just as they would if they were home! and outside tending to the garden etc (all risk assessed).
- 33. Residents sharing their skills with younger staff members knitting / crochet classes.
- 34. Social evenings beer and footie, Christmas wreath making with mulled wine etc, nice to see evening activities arranged and people were dressing up smart to attend.
- 35. A married couple who moved to the same home eventually he is devoted to her and he feels integral to her care as she has dementia, and when they are together she eats and drinks better and he has seen a huge improvement in her well-being, they get to spend their day together, and he likes to get up early so he is ready when she has finished her routine with the carers. I met them both



having a cuppa and biscuit in his room while they watched the news, and she couldn't take her eyes of him. True love. He is 96 years young.

- 36. Using the outdoor space available creatively. One of provider has the 'Budding Minds' initiative where they use the garden to extend children's learning experiences. The home has a good deal of land, and they have polytunnels and fruit trees. The children have in the past made their own jams and preserves, which they have sold at a local farmers' market. Other homes have also used their gardens creatively even though they are much smaller, with one having a sensory garden and some raised beds for veg and fruit. The other home had a hedgehog visitor, and during the last inspection, one of the children was researching what foods a hedgehog could eat.
- 37. I inspected a children's home, and since my last visit they have acquired two cats. This has been lovely for the children who are clearly very fond of them and the cats are very affectionate (one decided to fall asleep in my bag and the other on the desk I was using). Supporting children to have pets is a really good way to show them they are trusted to care and gives them some choice, control and responsibility. They are really proud to show inspectors their fish/lizards/snakes/hens etc.
- 38. Since early in my inspecting career (over 30 years), I have encouraged providers of care homes, particularly for older people, to ask during assessment/admission 'What would you like to achieve?'. I think this simple question can help to change a person's and/their relatives' attitudes to more positive ones when someone needs a care home. I think all too often people see entering a care home as just somewhere to go to spend the rest of their days, and not somewhere to start a new, different, life where they could maybe be helped to try new things. In one home (not one of mine and possibly not in Wales) this question led to someone going on a hot air balloon ride. It was also filmed and shared with the other residents as part of an evening's entertainment.
- 39. There was another home where they were about to ask the family of someone with dementia to move him as he kept going into another resident's room during the night. He never did anything, just stood there. A caring member of staff went the extra mile and by observing him discovered he was going in to look at her clock for the time as he didn't have one. They got him a clock and it didn't happen again.
- 40.I think the best thing I have seen is the practice of service users being part of recruitment processes and being on interview panels when new staff are recruited.
- 41. This was a care home for people with learning disabilities and mental health needs. A person using the service told the inspector one of the support workers was taking her to visit their Mum's grave to lay flowers on her Mum's birthday. They would travel a three hour return trip to do this.



- 42. One person had slept on a sofa in her lounge her whole life, when she moved into the service, she wanted this to continue. We all have individual ideas about our home and home life and basic needs and requirements. It would have been so easy for a service to just expect this lady to 'conform to a standard bedroom and to sleep in a bed'. But they didn't do this and after a risk assessments furniture was obtained by the service to allow her to continue to do this safely. Her bedroom resembled a lounge, with the 'bed' being made up on the sofa each evening by support staff and then packed away daily too. Demonstrates such an understanding of her right to have an adequate standard of living and what this standard meant to her as an individual.
- 43. Another example, a person with quite a significant cognitive impairment wanted to remain independent and cater for herself in her own space. Staff looked at how this could be facilitated safely and made a small kitchenette with a fridge, toaster, microwave and instant water boiler in the room. The person was able to receive support when needed to help with preparing her own meals. I thought this was an excellent example of both upholding someone's rights but also her independence and skills for everyday living.
- 44. One resident is a published author/poet. Whilst they are no longer able to write they still recognise their past work and are very proud of what they have achieved. The activities coordinator arranged poetry sessions for people to read the books together with books on display around the home. Staff were also planning a 'book signing' where the person could sign copies and talk about their work. I was really impressed how the staff acknowledge the importance of this person's life work to them, celebrated and respected it.
- 45. On an inspection, a person living with advanced dementia was experiencing periods of being unsettled. The family had bought an animatronic dog which they had responded positively to, provided companionship and reassurance during periods of anxiety or frustration. Staff ensured that the dog "Rex" was with its owner wherever they were in the home and engaged with the dog as a way of communicating with the person. I spoke to the person on my visit and struggled to engage them in an exchange until I brought Rex into the conversation, asking if he was a good dog and was he happy living at the home, did he have nice food to eat, etc. I observed the person talking to the dog through the day and saw in records that staff used it as a way to de-escalate situations and provide reassurance for the person.
- 46. Arranging a 'goodbye' party for a younger person at end of life (at their request) where friends and family socially distanced but gathered to play favourite music live in the garden. The person listened from the balcony and was able to enjoy a pint and have a memorable evening.
- 47. One service linked with the local primary school and created a pen pal scheme so that children wrote to older people who weren't having visitors. At the lifting of restrictions, the children finally met with residents. Increasing use of intergenerational links in lots of services now.



- 48. Domiciliary care provider who hired an aeroplane hangar to bring together people and their primary carers for a socially distanced tea party, so that the carers didn't feel so isolated during the pandemic.
- 49. Staff from a care home attending hospital to encourage people to eat they were reluctant to eat because of fear of 'strangers' or cognitive impairment.
- 50. Replicating the layout of bedroom furniture of people with visual impairment to mirror that in the homes they lived in prior to going to live in a service.
- 51. A care plan created by a person who was unable to read. They cut out pictures of foods they were encouraged to eat and food to avoid to help them to lose weight, be healthy and to be able to go swimming. The review of the plan included certificates from a weight watching group they attended.....and a photo of the person, eventually, in their local swimming pool having lost 12 stone and reversed life-threatening health conditions.
- 52. Encouraging the inclusion of pets either owned by staff and attending the home with their owner or owned by the service or enabled to be owned by individuals. There have been at least two care homes where older people have been able to spend time with horses. One service has visiting donkeys and lots of examples of mobile zoos with exotic creatures as well as pet a dog schemes. Also some instances of animal husbandry being used therapeutically chickens.
- 53. People being enabled to say goodbye. Sometimes people move to a care home following the death of their spouse or primary carer. Many people are not able to attend a funeral and so being helped to visit a grave or place of significance is a huge comfort.
- 54. Younger adult and children service providers often try to promote dignity by providing individuals with proper luggage ditching the black bags and carrier bags for belongings that stigmatise when they have to move elsewhere or are admitted to hospital.
- 55. Introducing regular phone calls/texts to family members to report happy days and achievements, not just contacting to inform of illness or accidents.
- 56. Social media to video message or Facebook updates for families to remain in touch with residents
- 57. Having a room to accommodate visitors overnight when they are spending the last days of life with a loved one.
- 58. Being able to speak in first language, particularly when going for hospital appointments or in times of distress.



- 59. Storybook Records taking down accounts of people's memories and sharing these as legacy gifts with loved ones when the person passes. Can act as an aid to 'anchor' distressed and disorientated people, to provide talking points and comfort but also hugely valuable for families to celebrate the life of someone once they are no longer alive.
- 60. There are so many examples that happen every day, from staff stopping off on their way to work to get a person a newspaper to sitting with someone who is dying, when their shift has finished, so the person is not alone.